14 November 2003

Colin Gray

Land Reform Branch

Scottish Executive

Pentland House

Robb’s Loan

Edinburgh   EH14 1TY

Dear Mr Gray

Land Reform (Scotland) Act 2003

Part 2: Community Right to Buy

Homes for Scotland is the representative membership body for the home building and residential development industry in Scotland.  Our member companies build around 85% of all new homes in Scotland and the industry is the largest user of the planning system in Scotland.  Against that background we were grateful for the presentation that Richard Frew made to our members and we welcome the opportunity to comment on the draft regulations.

We start from the position that the industry fully understands the objectives of the Act in seeking to give rural communities, particularly in the more isolated areas, the right to take into community ownership where this is in the best interests of the community.  But we do not believe that what is completely correct for Knoydart and Assynt is appropriate for much larger towns and urbanised communities, as is now being proposed.

There are four principal observations we would wish to make.

1. We do not believe that Parliament had in mind that this legislation would extend from small genuinely rural settlements to significant towns (county towns in some cases) in or near the Central Belt of Scotland.

2. There is no real justification for an arbitrary threshold of 10,000 population.  Neither common sense nor any other valid definition of “rural” would classify the likes of Haddington, Peebles or South Queensferry as rural communities and the rationale for this categorisation is completely missing.

3. The residential development industry, with its vital role in our society, can only operate through a careful mix of options on land and limited land banking to give the five-year perspective that the industry needs and the planning system accepts is needed.  There is a serious danger of housing development being frustrated or even blocked, with all the social and economic consequences flowing from that, in the towns and other communities now proposed for coverage by the Act.

4. The operation of the planning system, and particularly the hierarchy of development plans, must be safeguarded in whatever communities are to be covered by the Act.  It is our clear view that the provisions of the Act should apply before and during the formal designation of land, whether for housing or any other purpose, in a Local Plan but must not be applicable after the Plan is formally adopted.  To do otherwise both frustrate approved development proposals and erode the whole planning system.

I hope that these observations are helpful.  Please let me know if there is any matter on which further clarification is required.

Yours sincerely

Bruce Black

Executive Director

